	
Meeting Agenda

	Subject
	2011 March : Nottinghamshire Orienteering Club Committee Meeting

	Date 
	Wednesday 23rd March 2011.

	Time
	7.30 pm 

	Location
	Ribblesdale Road, Sherwood, Nottingham

	Attendees
	Pauline Olivant (PO), Steve Green (SG), Mark Webster (MW), Matthew Green (MG), Peter Cholerton (PC), Andrew Powell (AP), Catherine Hughes (CH)

	Summary
	1.
	Apologies

	
	2.
	Items for discussion

	
	3.
	Issues arising from pre-circulated reports & A.O.B.

	
	4.
	Agree date + venue for next meeting

	
	
	


	Item
	Notes
	Action by

	1
	Apologies

Received from Jim Clarke (JC), Peter Hubberstey (PH), Paul Beresford (PB)


	

	2
	Items for discussion

a) BOF Coaching conference review. Lindsey Brown has produced some notes on the conference, coaches will have to satisfy a points system to be still a licensed coach. If Lindsey has an electronic copy can they be passed to Peter H for inclusion in the next B & G. Peter to summarise notes

b) A.G.M. date. Hopefully on Sunday 9th October near the Brierley event. PB to leave fixture as Sunday and Catherine to investigate a venue (maybe the cricket club)

c) Development Plan. Steve went through the plan, some of the points/completed tasks will now move into the job specifications of the relevant owners. New details will also be added. Steve will now update the plan and have it circulated. MW to provide input on Publicity section.

d) EMOA priorities and funding. EMOA had produced a consultation paper and had asked the clubs to respond. The NOC committee reviewed this and had responded. Both papers to be attached to these minutes for viewing on the website.

e) RHT rules/ YBT/ Compass Sport Cup review. 

The new Robin Hood Trophy rules had worked in that they produced a winner, congratulations to NOC! The rules will be used again next year. Many thanks to Michael Napier on updating the results software.

The Yvette Baker Trophy final, well done to all the juniors who had attended which appeared a respectable turnout. The club would also like to express its gratitude to Michael Lord and Paul Beresford for their help in organising the trip.

Compass Sport Cup. Well done to NOC on qualifying from January’s heat and on Andrew Powell for helping remind everyone. It is getting harder/closer every year to qualify but we are all looking forward to the final which is being held by DVO at Longshaw on the 16th October 2011.

f) SI Control stakes. After the Robin Hood Trophy event Michael Napier reviewed our SI kit. To have some spare capacity he recommended that we buy 15 of the fibreglass stakes, also some new baseplates (as 4 had previously been broken) and that some SI boxes needed new batteries. The committee are happy for this to proceed and NOC will pay the costs.

g)Treasurer position. Peter C has continued with the day to day running of the accounts. The committee thanked him for this. If needed he would continue until a replacement is found but would need help with the large task of finalising the year’s accounts before the A.G.M. A new name for the role has surfaced.   Catherine H to approach.


	MW/PH

PB/CH

SG

MW

MW

CH



	3
	Issues arising from pre-circulated reports & A.O.B
a) Next B&G. Peter Hubberstey would like to publish an edition before Easter. Contributions most welcome. Suggested publication dates to be put on website. Mark to contact likely contributors.

b) Club Champs. Andrew P to review and suggest a fixture before the next B&G publication date.

c) City Council Awards. Nottingham City Council is looking to celebrate and recognise some of the achievements of its senior sports stars in the City. Mark to complete the nomination forms for the NOC members selected.
d) Routegadget. Summer League and Winter League fixtures were not expected to have a Routegadget option. Hopefully the rest of the fixtures could have it added.
	MW

AP

MW

	4
	Date of Next Meeting

The meeting finished at 09.44 p.m.

The next meeting provisionally arranged for Wednesday, May 18th 2011. 
	MW to ask JC


Two documents are attached on the next few pages

a) Note to EM Clubs re EMOA’s priorities and funding – December 2010

b) Response from NOC to EMOA Consultation Paper
Note to EM Clubs re EMOA’s priorities and funding – December 2010

At its meeting on 29 November, EMOA considered its future priorities and funding and agreed to consult the EM clubs for their comments.  

This paper sets out the issues and EMOA would like comments by mid March 2011, so that they can be considered at the EMOA Committee meeting on 28 March 2011.

The constitution of EMOA states that the Association’s objectives “shall be to co-ordinate and develop the sport of orienteering, as defined by the British Orienteering Federation, within the East Midlands, and so to further the development of and participation in the sport of orienteering.”

If we take each of these 3 points in turn:

a) Co-ordination of orienteering – this is done largely through the EMOA Fixtures Secretary.  The EMOA Committee consider this should continue as it is currently done – it incurs no specific costs.

To an extent it also happens with the East Midlands league though this could be developed further (see below).

b) Development of orienteering – there are four areas here where the Committee thinks EMOA  has a role.  

Junior development – a priority is the development of the junior squad.  Clubs should be responsible for the development of juniors to a certain level of competence and then the Region should concentrate on developing the more talented orienteers.  The squad could be encouraged to organise/plan and run one event per year, around the four clubs, to develop these skills as well as to raise their awareness of the roles involved in putting on events.  They could keep the income from this.  There is £1500 in the budget for the junior squad.

Volunteer development – the drive to develop organisers, planners and controllers should come from the clubs but EMOA could continue to arrange and fund the development days (with any funding which may be available from BOF)  as this is more cost effective and the networking between clubs is very beneficial.  It also ensures we comply with BOF standards eg Event Safety, accreditation.

Coaches – again the drive to encourage these should come from the clubs, so that they can develop juniors to a sufficient level to go into the Regional squad and to develop novice and other adults.

Event development – EMOA should give more focus to event development eg feedback on major events and where we can learn from these.  Taking forward new initiatives may be best done at a regional level eg new techniques in mapping. There is also scope for Controllers to work across Clubs at Level C events both within EMOA and in other regions such as WMOA and YHOA.

c) Increasing participation – EMOA should focus on developing and supporting regional based events such as an individual and club based East Midlands league and/or an urban league.  In terms of costs, there is no specific budget for this. (The satellite club project has been funded through a Sport England grant and one option is to raise more money this way.)

Income and expenditure

In the future EMOA will need to have sufficient funds available to be able to provide training sessions/workshops for members of Clubs in the East Midlands without any expectation of financial support from British Orienteering in case grants etc. from Sport England and other funding bodies are reduced or cease altogether. 

EMOA’s current income covers its activities.  If EMOA wants to expand on these it can use its reserves in the short to medium term to do so. However, in the future EMOA may wish to raise more money through grants, levies or membership, to increase its development activities.  There are three main ways of doing this:

Raise the levy – pros: those who do more orienteering pay more and funds come in from orienteers outside the region.  Cons: clubs will not see a direct financial benefit, so supporting the priorities will hit them harder.  Also if something like Foot and Mouth occurred, no money would come in and junior development might stop.  Currently the levy fee of 40p for a senior at an event costing £7 represents 6% of the total cost.  A rise to 50p would raise this to 7% but bring in an additional £360 based on last year’s figures.

Raise the membership fee – pros: EMOA members would pay for EMOA benefits.  Cons: it may be less obvious to members what value they are getting for their very visible financial contribution.

Charge clubs pro rata – pros: clubs meet the direct cost of their members engaging in EMOA activities. Cons: clubs may have different priorities, making some activities not viable.

Note – apart from EMOA (we charge £3 for seniors), only three other Associations charge a fee – NIOA - £13.50; SOA - £9 and SWOA - £5.  But many clubs charge significantly higher club fees eg SYO - £10; WCH - £10.25; HOC - £12.50; AIRE - £15.00

EMOA Committee’s view is that the levy should be retained as it is a small percentage of the entry fee for an event and is based on the “user pays” principle.  It provides a relatively stable income to EMOA, at a time when the future of the Forestry Commission and other landowners’ charging proposals are unknown and the future of Sport England funding to BOF is unclear.  It is probably better to make no change rather than making a change and having to reverse it if circumstances were to change.

EMEWS
Is it necessary to continue with EMEWS, as most of the information can be found  or could  be included on websites?  An alternative might be to produce a bi-monthly email for all members, with short snappy bits of news and referring them to websites.  This would remove the considerable job required of the EMEWS editor, lose us £100 in advertising from Ultrasport and require co-ordination.  It could be sent to Club secretaries for distribution.  What are the Clubs’ views on EMEWS; which sections do people read and want to keep?  There is little cost involved as it is now (mostly) sent out electronically.

EMOA Committee – 29 November 2010

Response from NOC to EMOA Consultation Paper

1. Firstly, we welcome the fact that EMOA are engaged in thinking about the future and welcome the opportunity to ‘have our say’.

2. In our view, EMOA provides a vital bridge between the Clubs and BOF and creates the capacity for initiatives to be mounted which are beyond the scope of any individual Club.  We support the validity of the current Constitution and feel that this represents an ideal framework against which to conduct the review.

Co-ordination of Orienteering

3. Whilst we agree with the EMOA position on its role in coordinating fixtures, particularly in respect of the East Midlands League we equally value the fact that, in its provision of Development Days and oversight of the Satellite Clubs project it has further contributed to coordinating activity between the constituent Clubs in the Region.

4. With regard to Fixtures coordination, we note the trend developing for Clubs to introduce a greater volume of more local events.  Perhaps the reach of the Regional Fixtures Secretary could be extended to attempt to smooth out the potential clashes which occasionally seem to occur between the clubs in laying on this kind of event.  Whilst not becoming dictatorial towards the Clubs, it may well be that value could be added by maximising the potential for all events to be well attended.

5. Finally, explicit recognition should be given to the role of EMOA in coordinating the contributions of clubs to the hosting of Level A events.  These events have the potential to be both resource intensive and lucrative and it is important that Clubs both contribute their fair share of the effort and receive their fair share of the rewards for such events.

Development of Orienteering
6. This is, by far, the most important aspect of EMOA’s contribution to orienteering in the Region.
Juniors
7. The development of junior orienteers is crucial to the future of the sport.  There is ample evidence available that the age profile of the sport is increasing (that is certainly the local experience of NOC) and it is vital that every effort is made to both attract new juniors (and hopefully their wider families) into the sport and develop them to a level of competence whereby they can derive the maximum benefit and satisfaction from it and, thereby, be most likely to remain in the sport into their adult lives.

8. Responsibility for attracting new juniors should rest firmly with the clubs.  The Regional Junior Squad should continue to be a place where juniors can be coached and developed to a higher level but should never be elevated to the level of an ‘elite’ programme.  The current funding mix of a budgeted sum provided by EMOA, by Juniors paying directly for their attendance at events and the contributions of parents, through cake and refreshment stalls at East Midlands events, should continue to be utilised.  The use of Juniors to organise an event on the condition that they can keep the proceeds to assist in the support of the Junior Squad appears worthy of further exploration.  This would require some adult oversight but would be extremely developmental for the juniors involved.
9. We could not support any reduction in the priority/resources currently given to this activity.

Volunteers

10. Without doubt, the motivation, development and utilisation of volunteers is the most challenging issue for all Clubs.  Clubs across the region seem to rely on the massive commitment of the dedicated few rather than the more systematic and less onerous support of the many.
11. The provision of Regional Development Days is highly valued by the NOC Committee and greatly appreciated by those club members who have participated and we feel that this remains an activity which should be organised and funded through EMOA.  The benefits of this approach seem to be the optimisation of Regional training resources, economies of scale of provision and the standardisation of training across all of the constituent clubs to ensure consistency of standards and allow them to better work together on larger events.
12. Perhaps this activity should be complemented by the introduction of a regional system of rewards and recognition which demonstrates to the more prominent volunteers exactly how much their work is valued.

Coaching
13. Over the last couple of years, the demand for coaches, certainly in NOC, has both increased and diverged.  In an ideal world, we need coaches for the following purposes:
(i). Availability at local events to support newcomers to the sport

(ii). Provision of coaching to juniors (and seniors) in order to develop basic skills

(iii). Support for our three Satellite Clubs

14. In addition to this, there is possibly an as yet unmet demand, for coaching to increase the skill levels of our established orienteers.

15. In short, the demand for active coaches is probably outstripping supply and support from the region, perhaps in the development of a regional coaching strategy (something more ambitious than that which is contained in the current Regional Development Plan) which sought to promote the development of more coaches and to assist clubs to support each other, may well be beneficial.
16. Event development is perhaps a misleading title for the final area of activity under this section as the consultation paper describes actions which do not so much develop the events themselves as the support which is given to events.  Coordination of feedback is extremely valuable, provided the lessons learned are disseminated to future organisers/planners/controllers.  The coordination of Controllers is, again, equally valuable.  Perhaps the greatest contribution which was made by the region to this function was the provision of a regional pool of Sport Ident equipment which was available to all clubs.  Quite rightly, this facility has now been devolved direct to Club control but this serves as an example of how the Region can add value to fill a gap in the capacity of the clubs.  Any activity where the increased scale of the whole Region, acting on behalf of the Clubs, achieves reduced cost or increased effectiveness would be supported by NOC.

Increasing Participation

17. This objective can be taken to refer to both bringing new people into the sport and providing increased opportunities for existing orienteers to participate and to enjoy their sport.  We think that the excellent work by EMOA in respect of the Satellite Clubs project has contributed greatly to the former.  It would be helpful if the mainstreaming of the project (post Sport England funding) could still receive some support from EMOA and, perhaps, the provision of expertise to support the setting up of further Satellite Clubs (without Sport England funding) may also be considered.  That said, the bulk of responsibility for bringing new people into the sport must rest with individual clubs who have greater knowledge of their local communities and the potential to attract new participants.
18. With regard to increasing opportunities for existing orienteers, the activities described in the consultation paper are accepted as a worthwhile contribution by EMOA to this objective.

Income and Expenditure

19. We respond to this item with a recognition that, to individual Club members, the cost of orienteering is inexorably increasing and is likely to continue to do so.  The rocketing price of petrol is likely to cause members to think carefully about how far they are willing to travel to events and it seems inevitable that, ultimately, entry fees will be driven up by increased charges from the Forestry Commission and, probably, other landowners.  The potential loss of funding from either BOF or Sport England needs to be seen against this background in that it is one of a number of significant cost pressures.

20. It is, at this stage, uncertain how these rising costs will impact upon club membership levels and participation in the sport and this needs to be carefully monitored.  At present, NOC is enjoying healthy membership levels and growing participation but this is not taken for granted and any change to financing arrangements must be viewed firmly from the perspective of the individual Club member.
21. In our opinion, whilst we need to ensure that the Clubs and the Region remain on a sound financial footing, radically changing the way in which funds are raised is likely to lead to the greatest objections from members.  We would support a financial model along the following lines.

(i). Members should pay Club, Region and BOF annual membership fees.  Where the Clubs or Region increase their fees, they should not be more than any rate of increase set by BOF.  Members should pay entry fees for events.  All Clubs in the region should keep their scale of event entry fees at more or less comparable levels.

(ii). Clubs should be financed through their membership fees and through event entry fees, together with any other income they can obtain through partnership funding, sale of POC maps, etc.  Clubs should spend their money in accordance with a development plan.  Clubs should hold reserves to both mitigate risks and invest in developing their Club.

(iii). The Region should be financed through a membership fee and their levy and and should actively seek to take advantage of any grant funding available from BOF, Sport England or any other grant allocating body.  The membership fee and levy should be reviewed every year and, when set, should be supported by a costed annual plan which clearly sets out what will be delivered by the Region in that year, how much will be covered by grant and how much needs to be raised through membership fees and the levy.  The plan should be consulted with the Clubs and approved by the AGM.  The Region should hold only such reserves as are necessary to mitigate risks which are both foreseeable and likely.

(iv). At the same time as gaining support for its plan, the Region should consult on how to raise the funding required to meet the plan.  Whilst, in an ideal world, it would be good to avoid any increasing cost of membership or event fees for members, in the current economic climate this seems unlikely and the best that can be hoped for is that we avoid sudden significant increases or fluctuating entry fees.  
(v). In reality, an increase in membership fees feeds directly through to the membership whilst and increase in the event levy gives the club the option of absorbing it in the overall cost of an event.  For this reason, the latter option is probably preferable as it gives the greatest flexibility to Clubs.  Any reserves held by the region, which are not required for the purpose described in 20(iii), should be used to mitigate increases in costs to the membership and tapered over the next three to five years.
EMEWS

22. Whilst, it is fully accepted that EMOA is able to effectively communicate via the internet, with so many challenges to be faced by the sport in the next couple of years, particularly the likelihood of increased costs for members, this does not feel like the right time to abandon an established communication channel.  The financial cost of EMEWS should have been largely eradicated by the switch to electronic distribution leaving the major cost as volunteer time.  For as long as there is an Editor willing to pull EMEWS together, it should be continued but more creative electronic means, such as social networking sites should be developed in order to ensure that the Region is not reliant upon only one means of communication.
Concluding Comments

23. In conclusion, we support EMOAs process of appraising it’s priorities and funding.  We have given our views on how best to progress in the future.  We look forward to continuing to play an active part in this important debate.
Steve Green
Chairman
NOC

March 2011

